


The monthly meeting of the Allegheny County Jail Oversight Board was held on Thursday, January 8, 2015, in Conference Room #1 of the Courthouse in Pittsburgh, Pennsylvania at 4:00 p.m.

Members present: 
The Honorable Judge Donna Jo McDaniel
The Honorable Judge Jospeh Williams
The Honorable Judge David Cashman
The Honorable Judge Jeffrey Manning
County Controller Chelsa Wagner
Austin Davis representing Allegheny County Executive Rich Fitzgerald
Joe Catanese representing County Council President John DeFazio
County Sheriff William Mullen
Dr. Claire Walker

Also present were Warden Orlando Harper, Marion Damick, Amelia Beadnell, Amy Kroll, Bob Orrick and other interested parties.
PUBLIC COMMENT
Mrs. Marion Damick representing the Pennsylvania Prison Society addressed the Board with the following: 
· Noted out of the 20 eligible inmates participating in the GED program only 3 passed. 
· Inquired if anyone has been hired since funding was allocated to employ part-time, weekend staff for the Family Activities Center. 
· Inquired if extra staff had been hired for the Discharge and Release Center using allocated funds.
· The Corizon Audit performed by the County Controller’s Office was addressed. Ms. Damick asked if the findings from this audit were shared with the Law Department. “Hopefully they have not been ignored”
· Addressed concern in the increase of Torrance commitments as well as the 12 suicide attempts within the facility which leads us to conclude there are severe mental health problems.
· Stated also her concern for the amount of time inmates are held in solitary confinement. 
· Commended the jail for the use of a Spanish facilitator to assist those who speak Spanish.
APPROVAL OF THE MINUTES
A motion to approve the minutes of December 4, 2014 by Sheriff Mullen and seconded by Ms. Wagner and unanimously approved by the board.
PRESIDENT’S REPORT
Judge McDaniel stated she has resigned as Chair for the Allegheny County Jail Oversight Board. She informed the board and those present that Judge Manning appointed Judge David Cashman to the board. Judge Manning informed those present that through an election by the board, a new chair will be selected. Judge McDaniel was commended and thanked by Judge Manning for her exemplary service and contribution to the Jail Board. In return, Judge McDaniel thanked everyone involved for their assistance in making the Allegheny County Jail Board a productive entity. 
WARDEN’S REPORT	
Warden Harper thanked Judge McDaniel for her work and dedication.  The new Deputy Warden Joseph DeMore as well as Major Robin McCall the new Major for Administration, were introduced by Warden Harper. 
NEW BUSINESS: 
As Chairman of the Jail Oversight Board, Judge Manning suggested a new Chair be elected. A motion was approved by the Board to elect Judge Joseph Williams as new Chair for the Jail Oversight Board. Judge Williams thanked those present for their commitment to the Jail Board. Judge Williams stated with this administration he hopes those individuals who have fallen through the cracks will be successfully rehabilitated and able to become productive members of our society.  Judge Williams stated he hopes to rebrand the way inmates are seen and also focus energy to improve the reentry program. Mr. Vic Walczak, American Civil Liberties Union (ACLU) and Mr. Fred Thieman, Chair of the Buhl Foundation were introduced by Judge Williams. He encouraged them to attend future board meetings to enhance transparency and to encourage collaboration to address the quality of life for those held in the jail.  Judge Williams focused on the healthcare problem in the jail. These issues with the quality of care provided by Corizon and the oversight of the Allegheny County Jail were addressed in an audit performed by the office of Controller, Chelsa Wagner. Judge Williams informed the board that with the responses from Corizon and the Warden to this audit, it gives the board a foundation to move forward with a focus on incarcerated citizen’s care.  Allegheny County has a myriad of resources to provide the necessary programs for successful transition for prisoners.  If assessments are done on the population then maybe a trend will be established so the inmates being served can move successfully back into society with the necessary coping skills. 
OLD BUSINESS: 
Dr. Walker addressed the recommendation she made at the last meeting to acquire a copy of the statute from the Law Department for the board to view. She informed the board that the statute may help direct the board in many ways. Mr. Davis stated that he had not heard back from the Law Department regarding obtaining a copy of the statute. Judge Manning stated he would send Mr. Davis a copy so it may be addressed at the next meeting. 
Dr. Walker reminded the board about the need to consider additional staffing of the Family Activities Center. The Warden was asked to look into this matter again and he agreed to do so.
CORIZON:
Dr. John DeGhetto, Medical Director for Corizon, stated that the numbers overall for each month continue to remain consistent. Clinic visits have increased slightly, while hospital days and dental visits have decreased for the month of November. History and physicals completed during the month remained consistent and there were no reported STD or TB cases for November. Mental health referrals increased 51% and nine patients were committed to Torrance.

Dr. Walker questioned the recent dramatic increase after a prior decrease with mental health referrals.  Dr. DeGhetto stated this was due to a psychiatrist retiring and continued understaffing at certain times. These two events caused the fluctuations. The hiring of new staff explained the increase of referrals. 
COMMUNITY CORRECTIONS REPORTS: 
Program for Offenders- Ms. Carol Hertz congratulated Judge Williams and welcomed Judge Cashman. She commended Judge McDaniel for her dedicated service.  
House Arrest – Mr. Frank Scherer highlighted their report. As of November, the total population was 747 offenders. During the month, 127 participants successfully completed the program and 11 individuals were removed for violations. For the month of November, the Electronic Monitoring Unit saved 17,627 jail days and the collection obtained $103,451.89 in program fees. Mr. Scherer also thanked Judge McDaniel and welcomed Judge Williams.
The Renewal Center –Ms. Becky Ludwig congratulated Judge Williams on being elected the new Chair for the board. Ms. Ludwig stated that due to the generous donations to the angel tree during the holidays, they were able to provide multiple gifts for the children of the residents.  Renewal residents assisted with helping Cribs for Kids move to their new location in Hazelwood as one of the community service events for the month.
Goodwill – Mr. Josh Martin stated in order to accommodate more residents a third set of GED   classes have been added. Classes are now being offered in morning, afternoon and evenings. Mr. Martin informed the board that there is now an in house outpatient drug and alcohol treatment program four days during the week via the vendor Pyramid Incorporated. Dr. Walker inquired as to the Goodwill’s success rate on the GED.  Mr. Martin stated that this program has just begun but the one individual who took the GED, passed. 
Judge Williams requested that due to prior commitment the next Jail Oversight Board meeting on Thursday, February 5, 2015 be rescheduled for Thursday, February 12, 2015.
This request was accommodated and the date was set for a February 12, 2015 meeting. 
ADJOURNMENT:
A motion to adjourn made by Sheriff Mullen, duly seconded by Mr. Davis was approved by the Board.
Respectfully submitted,
[bookmark: _GoBack][image: X:\Chelsa Wagner\Electronic Signature\signature.jpg]
Chelsa Wagner
Secretary



image1.jpeg




